#### GLADSTONE PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES

Council Chambers December 18, 2017

1. Meeting called to Order-Roll Call- Chairman Markenson called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm.

Commissioners present were: Anne Alexander

Chase Cookson
Jennifer McGee
Katie Middleton
James New
Shari Poindexter
Carlos Salazar
Bill Turnage
Don Ward

Gary Markenson, Chairman

Absent:

Larry Whitton

Also present:

Jean Moore, Councilmember Bob Baer, Assistant City Manager

Nick Pappas, CD Director

Cheryl Lamb, Administrative Assistant

2. Pledge of Allegiance to the United States of America.

3. Approval of Minutes.

Chairman Markenson asked if there was a motion to approve the minutes from the November 20, 2017 meeting. Mr. Turnage moved to approve the minutes. Ms. Middleton seconded. The minutes were approved, 10-0.

4. Final Plat: Replat of Lots 34 & 35, Block 4, Englewood North, a subdivision in Gladstone, Clay County, Missouri (commonly known as 2410 NE 59th Street). File #2017-022.

Director Pappas stated that the Community Development Department has been receiving quite a few minor replats and this was another one. The property owner and his neighbor would like to amend their site property line to more effectively align with a current retaining wall that is exists. This neighborhood was plated long before Gladstone actually became a city so the current setbacks, for most of the houses, are less than the nine feet that we would normally require on a side yard setback. By replating, this would give the owner of 2410 about three extra feet on the eastern side yard. In your packet, there is a letter from the neighbor at 2500 saying they are fine with this. There doesn't seem to be anything else that would cause concern over this request. It would not negatively impact the neighborhood in any way. Staff's recommendation to the Planning Commission and City Council is to approve the final plat as submitted, unless there are any questions.

Chairman Markenson asked if there were any questions. None stated. He asked if there was a motion to recommend the replat of Lots 34 & 35, Block 4, Englewood North.

MOTION: By Ms. Poindexter, second by Mr. Cookson, to approve Replat of Lots 34 & 35, Block 4, Englewood North, a subdivision in Gladstone, Clay County, Missouri (commonly known as 2410 NE 59<sup>th</sup> Street). File #2017-022.

Yes VOTE: Anne Alexander Chase Cookson Yes Jennifer McGee Yes Katie Middleton Yes James New Yes Yes Shari Poindexter Yes Carlos Salazar Bill Turnage Yes Don Ward Yes Chairman Markenson Yes

The motion carried (10-0).

5. Public Hearing: Site plan revision for 2900 Kendallwood Parkway. File 2017-020. Chairman Markenson opened the Public Hearing and asked Director Pappas to tell them about the revision.

Director Pappas stated that he was excited to introduce the property owner that was there, and his architect. The applicant would like to for the City to approve a site plan revision that would enable a minor addition to the front of the property, a porte cochere like you see at hotels or emergency rooms or hospitals. It is basically a pass-through for vehicles. They would like to take the old Woodbine Nursing facility, which has been vacant for many years and is crime-ridden, and convert it to independent living for those who are 55+; more on the luxury side. It is actually a very exciting venture that they are going into. The request before you tonight for the site plan is relatively minor. It is just for the porte cochere. The only other change on the site plan is an option to add additional future parking, if it's warranted. Our parking, as you will see from the zoning ordinance changes that you will review later tonight, are a little extreme. They are on the high end. Even though the current parking doesn't satisfy our parking requirements as a city, Director Pappas recommended that they go forward and negotiate what has been submitted and if they need more parking, which they would know at a later time, they can do so.

Chairman Markenson stated that it has long troubled him that this large expanse of property in a prime location has been sitting empty for so many years. He shared that this is very, very good news.

Director Pappas agreed. He said that the owner and his architect were present tonight.

Chairman Markenson said he would get to them in a minute. He asked if there were any questions for Director Pappas.

Mr. Ward said that the plans state that the landscaping will remain. He asked if there were plans to bring it up; some of it needs work and it says that it is to remain. He questioned if the plan is to bring it up to standards, or just to remain.

Director Pappas shared that there will be some improvements. There is a meeting scheduled tomorrow evening with the landscape architect to go over those plans as well.

Chairman Markenson asked if this project will come back to the Planning Commission in some form before it is finalized, or if this is the only time they will see the plans.

Director Pappas said that it may come back to them. The developer is asking for incentives from the City Council. If the City Council has any further questions they may revert this back to the Planning Commission for another review. Currently, this would be the only time.

Chairman Markenson asked if there were any further questions for staff. None. He then asked if anyone was there who wished to speak in favor of the proposal. He stated that they should please come forward and identify themselves by name and address.

Jason Toye with NSPS Architects stepped forward. He stated that his address is 3515 W 75<sup>th</sup> Street, Prairie Village, Kansas. He wanted to talk more about the exterior and the improvements they will be making. He said that a lot of the outside is brick but portions that are wood siding that are rotting; the fascia, the soffits. A lot of it is in disrepair. They are going to be removing and replacing all of that. There will be a new roof. In place of the wood siding they are going to have more permanent, long lasting materials. Stucco and stone veneer will ultimately be done on the front porte cochere. On the north façade there is a two story portion. They are going to do a little bit of stone there. There will be a new entry canopy where there is currently a fabric awning. He said it will be a short little roof but a similar style to the porte cochere with some stone and timber. All of the outside windows and doors will be replaced. There will be new patios for each of the rooms. Along with, what will be determined at a later time in the future, landscaping. There will be some minor improvements made to continue to clean up the area.

Chairman Markenson asked if there were any questions. None. He then asked how many units will be there.

Mr. Toye stated that there will be 93 or 94.

Chairman Markenson said that he believes it will fill up fast based on their experience with other independent living facilities. He feels this is long overdue. He stated that he could never understand how that (Woodbine) could just sit there year after year. He asked again if anyone had questions.

Mr. Turnage asked if they have done a study to determine the demand for this; if people will be lining up to be part of it.

Mr. Toye stated that, as the architect, he has not. For the studies, he would have to defer to the owner for that. He said that, based on the other communities that are already in this area and other communities that his firm is doing around the city, he believes there is a great demand for it.

Mr. New stated that we normally send out letters to the residents in the area. He asked if that had been done.

Director Pappas stated that letters were sent to everyone within 185 feet.

Mr. New asked if there had been any negative response.

Director Pappas said there were no negative comments that have come through; just some inquisitive "what's going on" sort of phone calls, but nothing negative outright.

Chairman Markenson asked for additional questions. None. He stated that it had been delightful and he is really looking forward to their presence in the City.

Chairman Markenson asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition. None.

Chairman Markenson then closed the public hearing and asked for comments from the Commission members. None.

Chairman Markenson asked if there was a motion to approve the site plan revision for 2900 Kendallwood Parkway.

MOTION: By Mr. Turnage, second by Ms. Poindexter, to approve the site plan revision for 2900 Kendallwood Parkway. File 2017-020.

Yes VOTE: Anne Alexander Yes Chase Cookson Jennifer McGee Yes Yes Katie Middleton James New Yes Shari Poindexter Yes Yes Carlos Salazar Yes Bill Turnage Yes Don Ward Chairman Markenson Yes

The motion carried (10-0).

6. Public Hearing: Miscellaneous revisions to the Zoning and Planning Ordinance. File 2017-021. Director Pappas stated that everything was as they discussed at the last meeting. There was one request from a Commissioner who had noted the term of "churches", especially when it comes to section 7,105.010. It had been questioned if "churches" could be broadened to "places of worship". He received no other feedback. He pointed out that some of the major changes were changes with the Board of Zoning Adjustment; making sure that they are following protocol as outlined by Missouri state statute. And parking, reducing parking to a more realistic number. Also, encouraging the use of low impact design materials or permeable paving; doing whatever we can in order to help lessen the impacts that we've seen with our storm water system. He said that we are trying to take care of it on our end and then it will help Public Works take care of it on their end. That was the extent.

Chairman Markenson said there was another provision that required developers to put 10% of their parking lots into islands and landscaping. He asked if there were there any comments on that from anyone.

Director Pappas stated there were none.

Chairman Markenson said that surprised him since developers don't like to do those things. He asked if there were any questions for Director Pappas.

Mr. Salazar stated that they moved from "churches" to "places of worship". Number five refers to public schools. He asked if we have any private schools, or do we just focus on the public schools.

Chairman Markenson stated that we have zoning authority over private schools, but not public schools. He asked for clarification.

Director Pappas confirmed that we do (have authority over private schools). He said that, technically a private school should be in a commercial setting since it's for profit. That is something that he can look into a little more to see if we can allow them in an R1 zoning. Our current private school is in a commercial zoning.

Chairman Markenson asked if there were any additional questions or comments. None. He closed the public hearing. He then asked if there was a motion to recommend approval of the miscellaneous revisions to the Zoning and Planning Ordinance.

MOTION: By Ms. Middleton, second by Mr. New, to approve the miscellaneous revisions to the Zoning and Planning Ordinance. File 2017-021.

VOTE:	Anne Alexander	Yes
	Chase Cookson	Yes
	Jennifer McGee	Yes
	Katie Middleton	Yes
	James New	Yes
	Shari Poindexter	Yes
	Carlos Salazar	Yes
	Bill Turnage	Yes
	Don Ward	Yes
	Chairman Markenson	Yes

The motion carried (10-0).

#### 7. Other Business:

### a. Commission Education (handouts).

Director Pappas wanted to be the first to say that he is going to miss Anne Alexander from this Commission. Not just because she did my job for me on this month's education, she actually brought it to me. It's from Colorado and it's talking about slowing down traffic through the use of parklets, or parks that extend out into a street. We might have some opportunities to do this in Gladstone as our downtown thrives and, hopefully, densifies more than it already is. He felt this would be a good read and he thanked Anne for taking a duty off his list.

# b. Planning and development related news.

Director Pappas stated that we have a few things. Permits and licenses are up 14% over last year at this time. Rock Creek Greenway Trail and Linden Woods Village received Keystone Awards at this year's Clay County EDC Awards Luncheon. He said that is very good news for Gladstone. We are always on top of things. He will be instructing some students of the NKC Sage Program on city planning and community development to strengthen that relationship with our school system.

## c. Officer Elections.

Director Pappas recalled that last year Chairman Markenson wanted to set up a committee to recommend people and there are a number of positions that are open. One is Chair, the other is Vice Chair, and another is Advocacy Chair. He said the Commission also needs three people to serve on the Capital Improvements Program committee. There are quite a few open positions going into the New Year.

Chairman Markenson asked Director Pappas to tell them more about the Capital Improvements Committee; how often it meets. He felt it might make a difference in whether someone is willing to volunteer.

Director Pappas stated that they meet once per year. It is a very important committee to serve on because you get to establish how our money is going to be spent from our capital improvement sales tax dollars over the next five years.

Chairman Markenson asked if anyone was willing to serve on the Capital Improvements Committee. Volunteers were Katie Middleton, Bill Turnage and Chase Cookson.

Director Pappas asked Chairman Markenson if he wanted to set up a task force.

Chairman Markenson said he would prefer to ask for a motion to authorize him to appoint a three member nominating committee and anyone who wants to serve can contact that committee, or they can have their name placed in nomination from the floor. He would like to appoint a three member committee and he feels that is the most democratic way to do it.

MOTION: By Mr. Ward, second by Mr. New, to authorize Chairman Markenson to appoint a three member nominating committee.

The motion carried (10-0).

Chairman Markenson appointed Bill Turnage as Chair. He also appointed Katie Middleton and Chase Cookson to be on the committee. He assumed that people will contact one of them before the next session and they can take a few minutes before the next session to decide what they are going to do.

Director Pappas briefly went over the positions. Chair is what Gary has been doing all year long, very well. Vice Chair; currently Don Ward is Vice Chair and serves in case the Chair is not able to attend. Advocacy Chair has been Shari Poindexter and that position is a one-on-one with the Community Development Director to discuss how the Commission is thinking and different initiatives they may want to consider. He believes it has been extremely valuable this year. He and Shari have done some good work. There is technically a Secretary Chair. There's not a lot of work in that because Cheryl takes notes here, but it is a needed position by state law. It would be a position where that person would prudently go through the minutes and make sure that they understand what had happened and they are correct.

Chairman Markenson stated that they would have some new faces next month.

Director Pappas confirmed that they will have a few new commissioners. Mike Ebenroth, Alicia Hommon who owns the Laughing Place Bakery, and Kim Murch. We will have a few extra Planning Commissioners joining us in January.

d. 2018 Planning Commission calendar (handout).

Director Pappas said that he provided the 2018 Planning Commission Calendar for their convenience.

8. Communications from City Council and Staff.

Councilman Moore wished everyone a Merry Christmas and Happy Holidays and thanked them for the good work they do throughout the year. She said it is deeply appreciated.

Councilman Moore announced she had exciting news. She said that we have all gone by the retail space in the Heights for three years and seen signs posted and realtor signs of different sorts. Tonight, at a special City Council meeting, they approved a resolution for Summit Grill to be the new tenant. They will take all of the space in the bottom level of the Heights. She feels this is a super exciting development for the City of Gladstone.

Chairman Markenson asked if they were an existing business.

Councilman Moore shared that they are. They are in Waldo and Lee's Summit. They also have a restaurant called Third Street Social in Lee's Summit. In Waldo, they have Summit Grill and next to it is Bōru Ramen Bar. The two owners have been awarded the Top Restauranteurs of Kansas City in 2017. This is a super exciting development. She shared that when she was involved with Gladstone On The

Move over ten years ago, one of the things that everybody said at that time was "why can't we get restaurants in Gladstone? Why can't we get something?" So this is something that we've waited for a super long time. The City staff has done an amazing job. This gentlemen here (referring to Bob Baer) is super responsible for lots and lots of negotiations to make this happen. We had a special Council meeting tonight to approve that resolution. She shared that the Commission was the first to know. "Hot news!"

Chairman Markenson asked when they expect to open.

Councilman Moore shared that it would be late summer or early fall. They'll start now. She said they have been to the space. They are super excited about the space. They'll now be doing all the architectural renderings.

Chairman Markenson asked if the restaurant across the street was open.

Councilman Moore said it wasn't yet. It should be open mid-January. The hood system just arrived. They are working on that and will have it done this week. She is in the process, she wants to get going really fast so she's moving. It's just taking a little bit of time. Sometime in January, probably.

# 9. Communications from Planning Commission.

Mr. Ward wished everyone Happy Holidays.

Mr. Turnage seconded.

Mr. Salazar dittoed.

Ms. Poindexter shared that she appreciates the tidbits on the side of the notes and handouts. She would never have known what a porte cochere was if it hadn't been there. "It is very helpful. Thank you."

Chairman Markenson shared that they were going to miss Miss Anne.

Ms. Alexander shared that she had been transferred to the Art Commission and she was so glad she didn't have to make a choice. She had been with this group for 16 years and it had been terrific to work with and she thanked them for all of their time. She said, "that doesn't mean you'll get rid of me. It's a bitter sweet evening."

Chairman Markenson said that the Art Committee's gain is our loss. "We will miss you."

Mr. New said Happy Holidays.

Mr. Cookson shared that it had been a year for him, not quite 16 years, and he's learned a lot from all of them and their thoughtful questions. To the folks in the Council and the City staff, I thank you all as well. Happy Holidays.

Ms. Alexander shared that when she served on the Participation task force, they were given a notebook truly that big (she gestured with her hands). The one thing that she remembers from it is that Gladstone was incorporated six hours before Kansas City annexed them. She was glad.

Chairman Markenson asked Director Pappas if, with so many new faces, it might be necessary to have a session with him, or the City, on things such as conflicts of interest, when to abstain, ex parte, conversations, things of that type.

Director Pappas had already requested that from our City attorney, Chris Williams. He hopes they will be able to do that in January with everybody; with this group and with the Board of Zoning Adjustment.

Chairman Markenson asked what happened with the Vapors.

Director Pappas stated that the ordinance went into effect. It is currently being challenged by someone who wants to go in at 7302 N Oak Trafficway. Big E's is the name. We are treading water right now.

Chairman Markenson asked if "challenging it" meant they have filed a lawsuit.

Director Pappas said not quite. He shared that they had applied for a variance. They have lawyered up. If the Board says no, chances are it will go to Clay County.

Chairman Markenson asked if our City attorney feels we are on solid ground.

Director Pappas said yes, they are reviewing everything.

Chairman Markenson stated if there is nothing else, Happy Holidays, Merry Christmas.

10. Adjournment- Chairman Markenson adjourned the meeting at 7:30 pm.

Respectfully submitted:		
Charl Damb	Approved as corrected	
Cheryl Lamb, Recording Secretary		. /
My Marlenson	Approved as submitted	V
Gary Markenson, Chairman		